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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SODA SPRINGS, CARIBOU COUNTY, IDAHO HELD JULY 20TH, 2022.

MEETING CALLED TO ORDER AT 5:00PM BY AUSTIN W. ROBINSON, MAYOR.

ROLL CALL SHOWED THE FOLLOWING PRESENT:
AUSTIN W. ROBINSON, MAYOR

RYAN CARPENTER
RODNEY WORTHINGTON

SCOTT K. GAMBLES

EXCUSED:  MITCH HART, PRES.
ALSO PRESENT:
Mark Steele



Alan Skinner, Engineer



F. Mark & Kerri Balls


Tausha Vorwaller, Clerk

  

Reese Shelton



Gregg Haney, Attorney


Melissa Gallegos

  

Several Volunteers from the Hope & Recovery Center



Chief Scott Shaw II



CeJay Golightly



Ronnie Bevins

The invocation was given by Alan Skinner.  Mayor Robinson then led everyone in the 

‘Pledge of Allegiance’.   
The Mayor noted everyone was in attendance except Council President Hart who was absent and excused.
The two previous meetings minutes were presented for review.  Councilmember Gambles moved to approve the special meeting minutes of June 29th, 2022 and the minutes of July 6th, 2022 as presented and dispense with the reading.  Councilmember Worthington seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.  
The accounts payable were reviewed.  Councilmember Gambles moved to approve the accounts payable for July 1st through July 18th, 2022, seconded by Councilmember Worthington.  All in favor, motion carried
 (SEE ATTACHED ACCOUNTS PAYABLE REGISTER FOR DETAIL)

The 3rd East Street emergency sewer project is complete except for the road patch and a driveway reported Engineer Skinner.  He noted there is also a homeowner he is working with regarding some reseeding.  Engineer Skinner suggested trying to find a local contractor to get the patching done and clarified it was not part of the original project and would have been an add on anyway.  The 20 x 30 area to patch would cost approximately $2300.  The Mayor and Council supported moving ahead with getting it finished.  Engineer Skinner will find a contractor and he also mentioned the project will probably come in under the estimated cost by about $40,000.
The South 2nd East street project was reviewed.  The old water mainline has been abandoned and all services have been connected to the new line.  The contractor has about 200 feet of the sewer line in but is currently working through a stormwater drainage issue with the engineer.  Engineer Skinner also explained the road was moved three feet inside the west curb on the block to the north to avoid building over a gas line.  He also noted they will be stubbing in three additional sewer connections in case the houses want to connect in the future.  These houses don’t meet elevation requirements for gravity flow and would require installation of a pump at the cost of the homeowner.  City Code states they must hook to City sewer if within 200 feet of a mainline unless there is an elevation problem.  Engineer Skinner also reported the project will include a change order for additional curb and gutter on 4th South Street as previously suggested by Councilmember Carpenter and he received approval to use the Local Rural Highway Investment Program (LRHIP) grant of $100,000 toward the project.  Councilmember Carpenter mentioned the drainage issue the contractor is working through is a concrete drain line in the middle of the road.  He expressed his feeling that the engineers are not coming up with a solution in a timely fashion and encouraged Engineer Skinner to let Forsgren Engineers know they need to step it up and it should have been addressed from the beginning.  Councilmember Carpenter stated he understands things fall thru the cracks but they need to give us their best efforts.
The Council reviewed the historic costs of engineering over the last few years.  The Council discussed whether the City was getting its money’s worth and the best product.  Engineer Skinner explained he gauges good engineering on projects with less than 5% in change orders and also explained Forsgren is very busy with other big projects and not looking for work.  They are struggling to cover all the work they have and other firms are the same.  Engineer Skinner reiterated the City is required to have 3rd party oversite for water & sewer projects along with certain areas need a specialized consultant.  The City has no contract with Forsgren and has used change orders on past agreements to move forward on other projects.  The Mayor suggested now be the time to compare services.  Staff explained the qualification-based selection process.  
Engineer Skinner reported the crane for the Wastewater Treatment Plant bridge crane project is on order and will be about 14 weeks, arriving mid-October to mid-November.    Intermec has the steel being built and plans to mobilize and put the steel up the end of September.  The crane requires half payment up front.  
Updates on other projects were given.  Engineer Skinner stated he is trying to get out for bid on the Fire Station repairs.  He has two contractors that have agreed to look at it and we may need to do the tear out ourself.  Engineer Skinner asked for direction on proceeding with the replacement of the Ledge Creek water transmission line.  There is $100,000 in the current budget that was for the Formation transmission line in case of an emergency.  These funds could be used to continue the work on the Ledge Creek line.  There is $450,000 tentatively in the budget for next year.  He noted the extended delivery times on ordering pipe and suggested ordering ahead of next year’s construction season to insure we have the pipe to keep working on the project.  He mentioned there is roughly 600 feet of pipe the City has that could be put in this summer he also noted anything past 3rd North will need more engineering done to continue. Supervisor Squires informed Engineer Skinner the line under the highway was already replaced by the State when the highway was redone a few years ago.  The Staff and Council discussed and reviewed the project.  Supervisor Squires requested the line be moved to the south away from the homes and also suggested there will be rock to deal with when going through the horse pasture area and the new trench will need to be far enough away from the existing line in order to not disturb it during the new construction. Councilmember Worthington stated he certainly wants Director Hansens input also and noted how impressed he was with the recent project initiation sheet for the S 220 West Street pavement project that was sent out by Director Hansen.  He noted this was the process as directed by the Council and the Mayor to move projects forward and get everyone to review and checked off by each Department Head and keep everyone collaborating.  Councilmember Worthington asked if submitting the project initiation sheet was the next step for this project?  Engineer Skinner stated he can do the initiation sheet but it is an ongoing project but he will work on putting together the cost estimate. Councilmember Carpenter suggested at least moving forward with the $100,000 currently in the budget.  Pictures of the #4 Hydro Plant project progress were viewed.  They set the turbine yesterday but the pump and governor are two weeks out.  Regarding the 46kV transmission line project; four of the eight holes have been dug and the poles are in the City yard.  
Attorney Haney reported the agreement with the County for the cost share on the Fire Station repairs was signed last Monday and Engineer Skinner is working to get it out to bid and get the project done.  Councilmember Worthington asked if the checkoff sheet had been filled out and submitted to everyone for the Fire Station repairs.  Engineer Skinner thinks he already did it and gave a copy to everyone.

The variance request of F. Mark and Kerri Balls of 310 North 2nd East was reviewed.  Engineer Skinner reported the Planning & Zoning Commission held a public hearing and voted to recommend approval.  Mr. Balls briefly explained his plan to build an additional garage in line with an existing garage.  The variance request is 6ft into the 20ft set back requirement for a corner lot.  Councilmember Carpenter moved to approve the variance as requested by Mr. and Mrs. Balls at 310 North 2nd East.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Gambles.  All in favor, motion carried.
Shane Davis, Ridge Top Construction proposed a new venture and requested to lease two additional lots in the City’s Industrial Park.  The additional lots are behind his current lots and would be used to move his equipment and trailers back out of the publics eye and use the front lots to develop a rental park with four season cabins and spots for recreational vehicles (RV’s).  Mr. Davis stated Ridge Top would put in all the necessary improvements.  His original idea was to build and sell the cabins and now wants to pursue the rental park development instead because of the need for short term housing.  Attorney Haney mentioned this the first he’s heard of the new lease and proposal but the lease agreement is the same as other leases.  He posed issues with the proposed use of the front lots not meeting the intent of the Industrial Park.  Mr. Davis stated he would be providing job opportunities with grounds and building maintenance.  The Mayor and Councilmember Carpenter were supportive of the proposal.  Engineer Skinner noted it is an M-1 zone and would require a conditional use permit.  Attorney Haney will review the proposed use along with it going through the P&Z process.  Councilmember Gambles moved to approve the additional lease for Ridge Top Construction of Lots 20 & 21, 1st Addition of the City’s Industrial Park, seconded by Councilmember Worthington.  Councilmember Carpenter thanked Mr. Davis for thinking outside the box.  A vote on the motion was called.  All in favor, motion carried.
Reese Shelton representing the Hope and Recovery Resource Center in Soda Springs along with several of the Center’s volunteers addressed the Mayor and Council regarding the Hooper Springs fire pit project.  Mr. Reese stated they are privileged and honored to work with the City on this project.  He detailed their material costs and volunteer hours to complete the project for a total value of $22,600.  The Mayor and Council thanked Mr. Reese and the Hope and Recovery volunteers for their efforts and everyone agreed the new fire pit was a real first-class job and looks amazing.  Hope and Recovery Volunteer, Melissa Gallegos shared what their program is about; to support individuals in our community who are recovering from mental illness or addiction and to promote healthy individuals, healthy families and healthy communities.  The Center also sponsors a youth group that does fun and positive things supporting at risk and high-risk youth to help them understand they can change their story and instill hope.  Mr. Reese provided the City a record of his personal donation to the project and asked if the City could provide him a receipt. He also mentioned other community service projects the group has done.  The Hope and Recovery Center is a satellite office of the Pocatello Center and is currently funded by State grants and donations.  Mr. Reese would like to see more support and funding come from local industry and the Center be driven by the local community.  He noted the money raised here stays here.  The Mayor and Council thanked the group for the great things they are doing and expressed their willingness to support local events including posting events and information on the City’s website.  The Hope and Recovery Center is open Monday through Thursday from 4pm to 8pm and Fridays from 11am to 5pm.  
Engineer Skinner informed the Council of a request to place a new hangar at the airport for an individual that lives in the County.  He asked the Council’s input on where to place the new hangar pointing out if placed to the south of the existing hangars it could cost $25,000 to extend the asphalt.  He explained the City leases the property only and the lessee is responsible to place/build their own hangar and put in any utilities wanted.  Supervisor Squires noted none of the other hangars have water and there is no sewer available to connect to because the lounge has a holding tank.  Councilmember Carpenter asked what it takes to close the runway.  Engineer Skinner stated the Mayor can approve a closure and then the FAA dispatch center would need to be notified.  The Council suggested the new hangar be placed to the west of the last hangar on the existing asphalt.  
Clerk Vorwaller requested to invest $200,000 with Idaho Central Credit Union (ICCU) taking advantage of an 18-month, 2.10 APY promotion for a certificate of deposit.  She shared a report on the other City’s investments and explained how she tries to stager maturity dates so there are always funds available if needed.  Councilmember Gambles moved to approve the investment of reserve funds as requested, seconded by Councilmember Worthington.  All in favor, motion carried.
The Clerk presented a proposed budget amendment for the current year.  She detailed the expenses and projects that may potentially go over the current budgeted amounts.  Councilmember Gambles moved to approve the tentative budget amendment for FY2022 and schedule a hearing to be held on August 17th, 2022.  The amendment includes adjustments to the Street, Garbage and Power Funds.  Councilmember Carpenter seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.  
The Mayor and Council then reviewed and discussed the proposed FY2023 budget.  Clerk Vorwaller pointed out Councilmember Hart’s submitted comments in his absence.  She noted he was okay with approving the tentatively proposed budget as currently presented but he did suggest reviewing and decreasing total expenditures before final approval to be a little more conservative on the fund balances.  The Clerk also noted a couple small additions to the budget and explained the published budget will include the maximum allowable property tax increase but it cannot be calculated until the County provides the most current City value.  Councilmember Worthington and Chief Shaw discussed the school resource officer (SRO) position and the value of the position.  The Clerk noted one new full time officer position is included in the proposed budget.  Councilmember Carpenter moved to approve the tentative budget for FY2023 as presented by the Clerk including the maximum property tax increase and schedule the budget hearing for August 17th, 2022.  Councilmember Worthington seconded the motion.  All in favor, motion carried.
Councilmember Carpenter moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:50pm, seconded by Councilmember Gambles.  All in favor, motion carried.

PASSED AND APPROVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL THIS 3RD DAY OF AUGUST, 2022.

_______________________________________
Austin W. Robinson, Mayor
ATTEST:

____________________________________                                                       
Tausha Vorwaller, Clerk
